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In memory of Ron Galton 
“A recent photo of Ron, with Robert and Kenneth, more than 45 years of 

service as chairmen of Boughton Malherbe Parish Council between them!”  
 

An extract from St.Nicholas Church article  



Useful contact names and telephone numbers 
 

County Councillor 
Sarah Emberson 
Sarah.Emberson@kent.gov.uk 

 

Borough Councillors 

Martin Round 
martinround@maidstone.gov.uk 
Ziggy Trzebinski 
ziggytrzebinski@maidstone.gov.uk 

890276 
07852 492770 

Member of Parliament 
for the Weald of Kent 

Katie Lam 
katie.lam.mp@parliament.uk 

01580 388344 

Church Wardens 
Kenneth Alexander 
Vanessa Goodwin 

859549 
858372 

Parish Council Clerk email boughtonmalherbepc@gmail.com  

Village Hall General 
Enquires 

Jon Thompson 
Email: jon@graftygreenalpacas.co.uk  

07932 112730 

Gardening Club Doreen Hulm 850287 

Church Choir Doreen Hulm 850287 

Dance Fit Sharon Harris 890170 

Craft Group Jan Carter 850898 

Yoga Sue Burch  07803 962339 

Farmers Market Tara Musson info.graftygreen@gmail.com  

Parish Council Website www.boughtonmalherbe.co.uk  

Priest in charge Dr John Huggins email:  vicar@lvb.org.uk 850280 

Pilates 
Cheryl Stubbs email: 
c.stubbs8@btinternet.com 

07852 602369 

Art Class 
Cathy Hill email: 
cathyonthehill@hotmail.com 

07927 045708 

Tai Chi Rhonda Bailey 07985 001782 

Benefice Office 
Sarah Hills email: churchoffice@lvb.org.uk 
Answer phone available out of hours 

850604 

St. Edmunds Centre Kate Stansfield Mobile 07500 895831  

Fresh Fish delivery 
Tuesday PM fortnightly by the red “phone” 
box (date to be posted on the box) 

07976 435217 

Malherbe Monthly Production Team 

Carol Hulm 
Carol Hulm 
Nick Eastwood 
John Collins 

Advertising: carolhulm@gmail.com 
Editor: carolhulm@gmail.com  
Distribution: eastwood.n@gmail.com 
Treasurer 

07990 574214 
07990 574214 
850330 
850213 

 

The views expressed in “Malherbe Monthly” are not necessarily those of the 

Production Team; publication of articles/adverts 
does not constitute endorsement and we reserve the right to edit! 

Anything for the September edition should be sent to the Editor Carol Hulm 

via email (carolhulm@gmail.com) by 27th August) 

mailto:Sarah.Emberson@kent.gov.uk
about:blank
mailto:katie.lam.mp@parliament.uk
mailto:info.graftygreen@gmail.com


 
An update from Katie Lam MP 
 
As everyone in the Weald gears up for garden parties, village 
fêtes, strawberries and cream – and perhaps a glass (or two) 
of English wine for the more indulgent among us – it feels 
like summer is finally here. 
 

Come rain or shine, it’s been another busy few weeks both in Parliament and across 
the constituency. It’s a real privilege to meet so many people quietly doing 
extraordinary things. 
 

I’ve had a great time visiting various primary schools over the last few months. It 
seems like everywhere I go the enthusiasm of the pupils and dedication of the staff 
are clear to see. I want to visit every school in the Weald, so if I owe you a visit 
please get in touch. I usually speak a bit about being an MP and answer any 
questions about my role, our political system and public service more generally. 
 

It was a pleasure to join the Big Cat Sanctuary’s 25th anniversary festivities in 
Headcorn. A bit different from the farm animals I usually meet – but just as 
impressive! A big thank you to the Managing Director Cam Whitlock for showing me 
around. It’s a brilliant day out. 
 

In Westminster, I was joined last month by some fantastic work experience 
students: Imogen, Alex, and Perla. It was encouraging to see such switched-on, 
engaged young people asking thoughtful questions and sharing their ideas. They 
also had the opportunity to ask me whatever they wanted, from how I got my start 
in politics to my dog Bailey’s favourite activity! 
 

I’m always on the lookout for young people interested in politics. This summer, I 
have a great group doing voluntary placements in my Campaign Office in 
Tenterden. This role would suit someone keen to gain hands-on experience in a 
political office and on the campaign trail. 
 
You can join me for any or all of July, August, and September. If you, or anyone you 
know, might be interested, please get in touch with my Campaign Manager Alex at 
campaigns@katieforkent.com as soon as possible. 
 

And finally, I was proud to speak up in Westminster for English wine production, in 
the middle of English Wine Week. Kent’s vineyards are world-class, and I’ll keep 
pushing for the recognition and support they deserve. I hope you’ll join me in 
supporting our Kentish producers over the summer by buying local wherever 
possible! 

mailto:campaigns@katieforkent.com


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The full press release is here: Have your say on how KFRS supports and protects 
rural communities | Kent Fire and Rescue Service  
 
Kent Fire and Rescue Service (KFRS) has launched its new rural consultation 
here: Public consultation 2025 Survey   
 

Helping rural communities to prepare, act and protect 
 

Prepare – Helping you to understand the risks in rural areas 
and provide you with guidance and advice on how to stay 
safe. 
Act – Supporting you in putting measures in place and 
taking action to improve your safety.   
Protect – Protecting you and your home in times of need. 

https://www.kent.fire-uk.org/news/have-your-say-how-kfrs-supports-and-protects-rural-communities
https://www.kent.fire-uk.org/news/have-your-say-how-kfrs-supports-and-protects-rural-communities
https://eu.surveymonkey.com/r/kfrspublicconsultation2025


Village Hall News – August Newsletter 
Dear All, 
As you all probably know by now the hall will be closed for the electrical rewire to 
take place for four weeks between Monday 4th August and Friday 29th August. As 
trustees we are confident that the work can be completed within this timeframe 
but with all projects of this nature you never know what unexpected problems 
might arise and I will endeavour to keep you updated as soon as possible if there is 
any unexpected delay with the reopening. Hopefully this will not be necessary and 
of course if the work is completed before the end of August we will endeavour to 
reopen the hall as soon as possible. 
 
We will need to carry out some making good to the internal fabric of the hall once 
the rewire is complete to make the hall safe for hall users and then redecorate 
internally. The redecoration and any non-essential making good will be undertaken 
during the break over the Christmas period after the Christmas Quiz which will be 
held on Saturday 13th December and before the Panto which will be held on 
Saturday 10th January. 
 
Whilst the electrical works are being completed there will be some alternative 
temporary arrangements in place in order to keep any disruption to hall users to a 
minimum as follows: 
 
Coffee Mornings - There will be 3 coffee mornings which will be held at the Church 
on Tuesday 5th, Tuesday 19th and Tuesday 26th August 12.00 noon -2.00 pm. 
Please note there will not be a coffee morning on Tuesday 12th August. We are 
trying to arrange for the Post Office to attend these coffee mornings, and I look 
forward to this in hope rather than expectation. 
 
Farmer’s Market – Weather permitting the farmer’s market will be held on the 
village green for the four Fridays of 8th, 15th, 22nd & 29th August 1pm to 3pm. 
 
Pilates Classes – Will be held at Ulcombe Village Hall at the usual time of 9.30 am to 
10.30 am on a Tuesday morning whilst the village hall is closed. 
 
The trustees look forward to welcoming you all back to the hall in September and as 
always, we thank you for your ongoing support for the village hall.  
Kind Regards 
Jon Thompson Village Hall Committee Chairman 
jon@graftygreenalpacas.co.uk  Tel 07932 112730 
www.graftygreenvillagehall.co.uk facebook – graftygreenvillage 



 



 
The Grafty Gourmet 

 
This is another very simple yet great summer recipe. Strawberries with an  

Italian twist. 
If like me, you like Limoncello, then you’ll love this ! 

 
INDIVIDUAL STRAWBERRY & LIMONCELLO CHEESECAKES 
 
200g of strawberries, hulled and quartered 
75ml of limoncello 
50g of icing sugar 
250g tub of mascarpone cheese 
150g of full-fat cream cheese 
2 teaspoons of vanilla bean paste 
150g of amaretti biscuits 
25g of toasted flaked almonds 
 

1. Mix together the strawberries, limoncello and icing sugar in a bowl and 
leave for 10 minutes for the strawberries to soak. 
 

2. With a hand-held electric whisk, gently beat together the mascarpone, 
cream cheese and vanilla bean paste until smooth. Strain the strawberries 
over a bowl and set aside. Add the limoncello liquid to the mascarpone 
mixture and beat to combine.  
 

3. Put the amaretti biscuits in a food bag and crush with a rolling pin into large 
crumbs, then divide among 4 to 6 250ml glasses or dessert bowls, reserving 
about 2 tablespoons of the biscuit pieces. 
 

4. Spoon the mascarpone mixture over the biscuits, and top with the 
strawberries, almonds and reserved biscuit crumbs. 

 
The Grafty Gourmet  

 
  



Grafty Green Gardening Club 
 

Meetings take place in Grafty Green Village Hall, usually on the first Tuesday of the 
month and begin at 7.30.  Members contribute £2 for each meeting where we have 
a speaker and guests (always welcome) £4.   
 
Outings take place from May to August this year and the cost and final details will 
be sent out prior to the event. 
 
Membership £5 - contact Doreen Hulm (Treasurer) 01622 850287 
 

Programme for 2025 

Gardening Tips 

Gardening tips for August  
 

➢ Keep beds and containers looking good by regular dead heading and 
cutting back dead growth 

➢ Harvest vegetables regularly so they keep on producing 
➢ Water and feed containers. If you are going away put all your pots in the 

shade with saucers/receptacles under and hope for rain! Or ask a 
neighbour 

➢ Trim hedges, particularly evergreen hedges 
➢ Collect seeds 
➢ Sow hardy annuals 
➢ Take semi ripe cuttings of salvia and hydrangeas 
➢ Pinch out the tops of tomato plants growing in the greenhouse, so fruits 

develop. Can also do the same for cucumbers and squash 
➢ And there’s always weeding! 

 

Date Speaker/Event Topic 

5th August Outing to East Malling Communigrow educational wellbeing garden 

charity. 

2nd September 
Autumn Show & Rachel Castle 

(Swallowfields Nursery) 

Shine a light on bulbs! 

7th October Kevin Tooher The Edwardian gardens of 

Sussex 

4th November Ed  Flint (head gardener at Tidewell 

Manor Robertsbridge) 

Roses and friends 

December Leeds Castle light show  



Sue’s Blog – nature notes 

The dry spring and warm early summer have been a bonus for the insects; 
you may have had the pleasure of butterflies dancing around your garden 
recently.  The cabbage whites have naturally laid their eggs on my cavolo 
nero (preferring that to the sprouting broccoli) and the caterpillars are 
decimating the leaves!  However, there is a wasps’ nest in the crevices of the 
dry-stone wall on one of my boundaries and now the wasps are gorging 
themselves on the caterpillars!  Food chain in action! 

This is the time of year to take part in the Big Butterfly Count (last day 10th 
August); there is a helpful web site that has identification information and 
how to take part.   

Take part in the Big Butterfly Count | Garden Organic 

Recently, the gardening club visited a garden which had been recently 
created but mature enough to give plenty of interest and with a very 
pleasing effect.  Chatting with the owner I described the garden I have 
inherited, and her comment was ‘that’s quite dated’!  Suddenly, I am seeing 
how I can revamp the planting to make my plot more or an artist’s pallet.  

 

Yoga with Susan  
Grafty Green Village Hall 

No classes during August – New term starts 8th September 
 

 Yoga can be powerful as well as gentle, getting to know what your body 
needs through a regular practice.   
 
For more information or to enrol for the new term - please give me a call 
07803 962339 

  

https://www.googleadservices.com/pagead/aclk?sa=L&ai=DChsSEwj7tvPv7NyOAxXmilAGHY83Dq4YACICCAEQABoCZGc&co=1&ase=2&gclid=Cj0KCQjwnJfEBhCzARIsAIMtfKLjiPLmYCHqf6LXa0DSX2peTp9itxd9yeK6Qusz4CNNStXbtQhgNTYaAsoFEALw_wcB&ohost=www.google.com&cid=CAESROD2abwPe0QQl6wxhyTy96YOpw4qEr7sm_Y1m9U2YAPw5V2mmmKDrsCMChI2dBjHUiyBKo_AllWi9gWTB-Az4BPpWH5J&category=acrcp_v1_40&sig=AOD64_3x01l6E8cdL51vE6iYKH70p86eXQ&q&nis=6&adurl&ved=2ahUKEwiI_-3v7NyOAxVadUEAHdv1GTEQ0Qx6BAgJEAE
https://www.googleadservices.com/pagead/aclk?sa=L&ai=DChsSEwj7tvPv7NyOAxXmilAGHY83Dq4YACICCAEQABoCZGc&co=1&ase=2&gclid=Cj0KCQjwnJfEBhCzARIsAIMtfKLjiPLmYCHqf6LXa0DSX2peTp9itxd9yeK6Qusz4CNNStXbtQhgNTYaAsoFEALw_wcB&ohost=www.google.com&cid=CAESROD2abwPe0QQl6wxhyTy96YOpw4qEr7sm_Y1m9U2YAPw5V2mmmKDrsCMChI2dBjHUiyBKo_AllWi9gWTB-Az4BPpWH5J&category=acrcp_v1_40&sig=AOD64_3x01l6E8cdL51vE6iYKH70p86eXQ&q&nis=6&adurl&ved=2ahUKEwiI_-3v7NyOAxVadUEAHdv1GTEQ0Qx6BAgJEAE


Lenham Film Club                         
at Lenham Community Centre, Groom Way 
 

 

Bridget Jones: Mad About the Boy 
 

Friday, August 8th 

Performance begins 19.30, doors open 19.00 

Running time 2 hrs 5 mins, director: Michael Morris 

 

For August, we turn to the brand-new chapter in the Bridget Jones story, which is bound to 

bring a dose of comedy and romance. Bridget is played wonderfully as always by Renée 

Zellweger.  In Bridget Jones: Mad About the Boy (2025), the final instalment in the story, 

Bridget is trying to cope with life as a single working mother, with support from her friends 

and family. Ex-love Daniel (Hugh Grant) and new romantic interests add further 

complications to her life.  A heart-warming British comedy, come along for that feel-good 

factor.  

Our September 12th performance is California Suite (1978) which was the winning film in 

our audience vote for this season. The late Dame Maggie Smith is part of an all-star cast in 

this fabulous comedy.   

We’d like to thank everyone who joined us for our June performance of Wicked.  Between 

the takings from the night and an additional gift from Lenham Film Club, we were able to 

donate the wonderful sum of £500 to Lenham Nursery School in the name of Ian George, our 

late treasurer.  

 

Please get in touch for more information or to join our mailing list.  

Admission: Adults £5, under 16s £2; cash only, card payments not accepted.  

  

 
lenhamfilmclub@gmail.com 

 
www.lenhamfilmclub.org 

 
@lenhamfilmclub 



  



  



 
 

 
 

 
 

 
  



  



  



BOUGHTON MALBERBE PARISH COUNCIL 
 

Boughton Malherbe Parish Council would like to extend its sincere thanks to AW 
Court for their continued support of our residents and the wider community. We 
are especially grateful for their generosity in fully funding the cost of a new 
defibrillator unit, which is now installed outside their premises. This vital piece of 
equipment could one day save lives, and their contribution reflects a strong 
dedication to the wellbeing of our village. Thank you to all involved. 



  



 

  



News from St. Nicolas Church – August 2025 
 

We have some more news from Rev. John Huggins. He is now planning to take 
some services around the benefice during August. He is hoping to be with us at 
St.Nicolas for our 9.30am service on the 17th of August. He has made good 
progress, so we are grateful that we are able to see him before he and Lorraine 
leave us in September.  
 
Usual reminders 
The church porch is open at all times and gives refuge from the weather, rain or 
shine. A quiet spot to sit and enjoy the beautiful location, have a hot drink and a 
biscuit, and even make use of the bible on the windowsill.  Feel free to top up the 
kettle and jug if needed (or the dog bowl) from the tap at the back of the church, 
around the corner beyond the West Door. 
 

Personal prayer requests can be left here and will pray for in the church later. 
 

The mini food bank is for anyone in need. A larger food bank is at the back of St. 
Mary’s church in Lenham, open daily from 10.00am-4.00pm. 
 

St.Nicolas’ main church building is open for services, cleaning, meetings etc., please 
contact the churchwardens for a key, if you wish to visit at other times. 
 
Village Cake and Coffee time will take place in St.Nicolas during August, with the 
Post Office. Hoping for some lovely weather so we can enjoy the rural scene 
outside, hopefully with our chicken neighbours. The timing remains the same from 
12.00 noon-2.00pm, with the Post Office from 12.45pm-2.15pm.  
 
This month we have been able to give £100 to The Seeing Dog Alliance, a 
worthwhile charity training dogs for the blind. They are a smaller training scheme 
than the more well known ‘Guide Dogs for the Blind’, with different methods and 
equally devoted and dedicated trainers. Well worth looking them up on-line if you 
wish to learn more.  
 
News  
The Farmers’ Market. We will be taking a break from manning a stall until August 
22nd. This will enable us to keep up our energies for the Cream Teas this summer 
and not have total overload of scone-making! 
 
 



Cream Teas. We hosted the first of the 4 Cream Teas on 
Sunday 20th July. The weather was not perfect but cleared 
up enough for guests to move outside later on. 
 
They continue on Sundays, 27th July, 3rd and 10th of 
August. Hope you enjoy seeing our newest and most 
enthusiastic staff members, many thanks to Angela for the 
photo. 

 
Wedding 
On Friday 1st August Rebecca and William will be marrying in St.Nicolas Church at 
1.00pm. We send our good wishes, congratulations and prayers for the couple and 
for their future life together. 
 
Farewell 
On Monday 21st July, family and friends said their 
farewell to Ron Galton in St.Nicolas Church. There 
was much appreciation for the kind words about 
Ron’s life and service in the community. We send 
condolences and prayers to his family and friends as 
they mourn their loss.  
 
An impressive arrival at the church. 
 

 
A recent photo of Ron, Robert and Kenneth, more than 45 years of 
service as chairmen of Boughton Malherbe Parish Council between 
them! – featured on front cover. 
 

 
Thanks 
Perhaps this is an opportunity to express our thanks to all in our community who 
give so much of their time and energy to take on the important and mostly 
unnoticed tasks that keep our communities functioning, for our wellbeing and 
cohesion. 
 
We thank God for them all, those we know and those we have not met. 
 
Sally Alexander 



Len Valley Benefice 
August 2025 
 
 

Everybody is welcome  
 
 

                        For I am the Lord your God who takes hold of your right hand and says 
to you, do not fear.                             I will help you.   Isaiah 41:13 

 
Sunday 3rd August 
  9.30am Boughton Malherbe: Holy Communion (BCP) 
  9.30am Lenham: Breakfast Church 

  9.30am Harrietsham: Morning Worship 

11.00am Lenham: Holy Communion 

 
Wednesday 6th August 
  9.30am Lenham: Holy Communion 

11.00am Harrietsham: Chippendayle 

 
Sunday 10th August 
  9.30am Harrietsham:  Holy Communion 

  9.30am Lenham: Breakfast Church 

11.00am Lenham: Holy Communion 

11.00am Ulcombe: Holy Communion 

  6.30pm Boughton Malherbe: Choral Evensong 

 
Sunday 17th August 
  8.00am Lenham: Holy Communion (BCP) 
  9.30am Boughton Malherbe: Holy Communion 

  9.30am Harrietsham:  Holy Communion 

  9.30am Lenham: Breakfast Church 

11.00am Ulcombe: Holy Communion 

11.00am Lenham: Morning Worship 

 
Sunday 24th August 
      11.00am   Benefice Holy Communion at All Saints, Ulcombe 

   
Sunday 31st August 
      11.00am   Benefice Taizé Service at St Mary’s, Lenham 
 

           ‘Re-Sourced in Christ – Generosity’ 



 
Christian Message August 2025 

Rest for the Soul 

August is here! The days are longer, the sun is shining, and it’s (usually) warm and 
pleasant! For many, August brings a much-needed chance to slow down. With my 
children on school holidays, it’s great fun to spend more time together as a family, 
though I must admit, the noise levels around the house do rise a bit! August often 
means time off work, whether you’re heading away on holiday or simply enjoying a 
slower pace at home. It’s a natural moment to pause, breathe, and reset. 

Going on holiday often gives us the space to stop, enjoy, and rest from the busyness 
of life. But there is a kind of rest that goes even deeper, a rest that no exotic 
destination, full-board hotel, or lazy days on the beach can provide. 

As the psalmist writes: 

“Truly my soul finds rest in God; my salvation comes from him. Truly he is my rock 
and my salvation; he is my fortress; I will never be shaken.” (Psalm 62:1-2) 

Our souls were made to find their deepest rest in their Creator. These verses reveal 
a God who is not distant or indifferent to our wellbeing. Instead, He desires to 
shelter us so that we may find strength in His presence. In Him, our souls can be 
refreshed and renewed, no matter what life’s external circumstances might be. 

So, whether your jet-setting off to sun, sea, and sand or facing a summer with little 
physical rest in sight, remember that God’s rest is always available. Whatever your 
situation, this summer offers the chance to experience a deep peace, a peace that 
reminds us we are loved and steadies us amid life’s pressures. It’s a rest that lasts 
beyond the final day of holiday, a rest for our souls. 

Ben Doggett, Pathways Church 

  



Emergency and Help Contact Details 

 
Police, Fire and Ambulance Emergencies                   999 
Police, Non-Emergency - (Including PCSO …………..)        101 
 
Ambulance 999 note: an aed ‘public access defibrillator’ is sited and available 24/7 
at the premises (in porch) of A.W. Court in Headcorn road.   Ambulance 999 control 

centre will give 999 callers the lock code, if appropriate, to access the defibrillator. 

 
NHS Medical Helpline  111 
Maidstone & Pembury Hospitals 0845 155 1000 
William Harvey Hospital 01233 633331 

Headcorn Surgery       (out of hours listen to  01622 890294 
Lenham Surgery             recorded messages) 01622 858341  
 
Electricity (UK Power Networks) 
                               Emergencies and Power Cuts 0800 783 8866 
 Or 01243 508866 
 
Water                       Emergencies 0333 000 0002 
Southern Water Foul and Waste Water drainage/Flooding 0330 303 0368 
Calor Gas                  Emergencies  08457 444999 
KCC                           Emergencies 03000 41 41 41 
                                 Highways 03000 41 81 81  
 
KCC Community Wardens: 
 
Local warden – Stuart Ellesmere  07969 583923 
District Support – Dawn Riach-Brown  07773 397125  
Fire                          General Enquiries  01622 692121 
                               Home Safety Visits 0800 923 7000 
  
R.S.P.C.A                 Emergencies 0300 1234 999  
Vet                         24 Hour Pet Emergency Treatment Service 01622 734555 

 
Maidstone Borough Community Protection - 01622 602202 – Bonfires, crime, dogs, 
domestic abuse, loan sharks, noise, pests and protection orders 
 
Environmental Services – 01622 602162 – Fly tipping, Street cleaning, Litter, Bins, dead 
animals  
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